
  

 

Church and Village News   May2023 
Bedfield, Monk Soham, Southolt, Tannington and Worlingworth                  

WORLINGWORTH LOCAL HISTORY GROUP  

Our next meeting will take place at the Community Centre on Monday May 15th at 
7.30pm. Our invited speaker is Dr. Peter Davidson from Wickham Skeith who will 
be talking to us about “Barnardo’s Foster Children in Suffolk 1890-1950.”  

Members £2 and Guests £4. Tea and coffee will be available.   

Further details about membership of the Worlingworth Local History Group are also 
available if you phone .      Geoff on 628768.  

 

By the time this is in print work will have begun to repair our organ. 

Thanks to many generous donations and some funding from Charitable Trusts 

we are able to press ahead with the work  urgently required to avoid total failure. 

Phase two is partially funded, this entails cleaning the pipework and  interior of the organ. 

If you can help us to complete this project please make a donation, however small, to:- Worlingworth 
Parochial Church Council 

Sort    20-98-07   Acc No.60982628   Or to 

 Graham Bentley   Cape House 

Church Street Worlingworth  IP13 7NT  07932 104226 

Rogation Walk 11 a.m. from the church on Sunday,14th May 

Please join us as we walk to various points in the village, (including the pub!) to give 
thanks for the land and all that grows in it. Despite Rogation Walks being started in    
villages in the middle ages, they have become all- important now that we are facing such 
an  ecological crisis with global warming. Families will be especially welcome and I am 
sure we can keep the youngsters happy with a task or two! Do come along and join us!  

I would like to say thank you for the kind words, cards and     
flowers I received following the death of Jonathan. They were 
all very much appreciated. Thanks to  Susan  Whymark     
Funeral Services for the excellent arrangement of Jonathan's 
final farewell. A big thank you also to Leigh at The Queen's 

Head in Eye for the amazing catering. And finally, thanks to all our friends 
who gave so generously of their time, behind the bar and in the kitchen, 
and to all of you who attended, for making the afternoon one that Jonathan 
would have truly enjoyed. Love Annie x  

Congratulation To King Charles and Queen  Camilla on their Coronation Day  



  

 
     

Worlingworth Coronation Weekend events 

Ceilidh and hog roast Saturday 6th May 6:30pm 

Don’t forget to buy your tickets aged 12 and over  

No unaccompanied under 16s    (£10 each including your 
hog roast)   before they run out.  Available from The Swan 
shop or Val Swallow (01728 628068) 
Big Coronation Picnic Sunday 7th May 12 noon to 3pm 
Join us for a family event with live music (from Annie), BBQ 
(food for sale), , sideshows, * fancy dress,   display of children’s 
coronation work etc. 

Commemorative mugs Free to every child in the village aged 
11 and under including all children in our village school. 

7th May  Church service at 10:30am at St Mary's           
celebrating the Coronation.  All welcome. 

Your planning group needs your help please! Our 

small group needs volunteers to help on Sunday 7th with erecting 
gazebos, preparing the site, running sideshows,  manning the 
BBQ, stewarding, clearing up etc.  Please volunteer to Bert 
Stanford via     bertstan4d@btconnect.com                                               
01728 628474/07876440090 

 Fancy dress : Judging from 2.00pm 

                                            Age Categories : 5 and under and  age  6 to 10 

MONDAY MAY 8
TH

 – THE BIG HELP OUT DAY  

The Parochial Church Council and Local History Group are organising events at the 
churchyard on this day.    

From 10 am until 12 noon, we intend to tidy up grave enclosures and carry out general 
churchyard maintenance. If you would like to help, please turn up wearing stout footwear 
with your gloves, loppers and secateurs and we will put you to work.   

From 1 pm until 3 pm, we shall be holding a churchyard picnic at the north-east side of 
the church. Please bring along your own fold-up chairs and a small picnic! During the 
afternoon, Geoffrey Robinson will be giving an illustrated talk about a family grave plot 
of important people from Worlingworth’s past. Plenty of scandal here so it is not to be 
missed! This event is free but donations to the church would be welcomed. If the weather 

is inclement, we will move the event to the Tuesday afternoon.  

See  Also advert  re Food Bank   Help by donating ———->>> 

mailto:bertstan4d@btconnect.com
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May 2023 letter from Revd Enid 

This month there is a lot of Kingdom talk.  Firstly of course we have the coronation of King 

Charles III which many people are excited about. Secondly though, on the 28th of May we 

have the great celebration of the Kingdom of God called Pentecost. Pentecost, the celebra-

tion of the day the Holy Spirit was sent to be with us.  The Holy Spirit who brought the peo-

ple of God alive with hope, who brought new ability and possibility to the people of God in 

the early church.  He came not with a whisper but a roar of power and led them from a fear-

ful and broken place into new life. As a consequence of Pentecost, 3000 people came to 

faith in one day in one very small place.  That Pentecost experience has been repeated again 

and again across the world with millions of people believing. It has happened several times 

already in Britain, what if it were to happen here?  We in the northern hemisphere are at the 

very time in our year, in the cycle of seasons, when we are seeing new life busting out all 

over! Consequently, it perhaps makes it easier for us not just to celebrate the the Holy Spirit 

acting in the past, but to exuberantly celebrate bursting in upon us again and breathing new 

life and vigour into us as God’s holy Kingdom people.  

When we struggle, when we feel tired, when we wonder if we can achieve what needs to be 

done (or truthfully perhaps before we are reduced to this level!), we need to call upon the 

Holy Spirit and ask to be filled again and refreshed with his life-giving power. Our God 

loves us and wants us to do well, wants us to succeed and wants us to proclaim his eternal 

Kingdom in all the world.       God bless,   Reverend Enid 

 

Food Bank  Again during April and May the WI, Church and School  will be  col-

lecting items for the Food Bank. A box  in the Church porch  for items   will be there until 

8th May. ( Volunteer day ) All items will be delivered to the Food Bank in Brome .   

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING.  

         This will be on Wednesday the 10th of May at 7.00pm in   St.Mary’s Church 
and will be chaired by Reverend Enid Pow.  The vestry meeting is for the election of 
Churchwardens ,   everyone on the civil electoral roll of Worlingworth and   Southolt 
can vote   This will be followed by the meeting to receive electoral roll, accounts  and 
an annual report on the business of the church. 

    Lastly a brief meeting to appoint officers of the PCC.  Only those on the church 
electoral roll may vote on the last  two items.    Everyone welcome . 
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Have you just moved in to Worlingworth, or do you know of someone who has? Please 

contact Jane Butler on 01728 628330 so she can deliver a copy of the                            

“Worlingworth  Welcome Pack”, free to all newcomers to the village. 

                       The next meeting of the Parish Council is on  

Wednesday 17th May 2023 at 7.30pm  

in the Community Centre, all are welcome 

clerk@worlingworthpc.co.uk 

Minutes of previous parish council meetings can be viewed on the 

village website at  

Reports from the Annual Parish Meeting, held on 12th April 2023 

All the information can be found on the Worlingworth village website: 

www.worlingworth.onesuffolk.net/parish-council/annual-parish-meeting 

Staging Available for All Village Organisations to Use 

One item that came up in discussion at the Annual Parish Meeting is the funding 

that was provided to the Primary School to purchase foldable, portable staging 

that can be easily configured into a variety of layouts.  This staging was pur-

chased using Community Infrastructure Levy funds and on the understanding 

that, although being stored at the Primary School, it would be freely available for 

other village groups to use.  If your group would like to borrow the staging at any 

time then please liaise directly with the Primary School to make arrangements. 
 

Elections 2023 – Two Councillor Vacancies It is too early to confirm the outcome 

whilst writing this report, but as it stands there will be an uncontested election 

for Worlingworth Parish Council.  We have had seven nominations for nine seats, 

so as long as everyone completes their Acceptance of Office forms at the May 

meeting of the Council, we will still be running with two vacancies, which can be 

filled by co-option.  Therefore, if you are interested in becoming a Parish Council-

lor please come along to the meetings and find out more. 
 

Worly Watch – Virtual Neighbourhood Watch Scheme Please see the village web-

site for details on how to sign up to this virtual scheme to help keep the parish 

safe. 

CORONATION EVENTS NEWSFLASH 

 

Saturday 6th May 6.30pm – Ceilidh & Hog Roast (Veggie option inc) 

Open to anyone aged 12 or over 

Tickets £10 from the Swan Shop, Val Swallow 628068 or email                     

chgarrett53@yahoo.co.uk 

Sunday 7th May – Big picnic with BBQ, live music, fancy dress competition,      

children’s art work, side shows, bar open 12 noon to 3pm 

Just come along and have fun! 

http://www.worlingworth.onesuffolk.net/parish-council/annual-parish-meeting
mailto:chgarrett53@yahoo.co.uk
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WORLINGWORTH CEVC PRIMARY : OUR MONTHLY NEWS  

Whole School Topic  We have a wonderful new topic this term called ‘Up, Up and Away!’. This topic will 

focus on two of our curriculum cogs – communication and creativity. Each class will be studying this topic in dif-

ferent ways. Elgar Class will begin by weaving into their learning finding out about vehicles that fly ; Vivaldi Class 

will learn about the history of flight; Britten Class are becoming historians studying the arrival of the American 

Airforce to Suffolk during WW2, whilst our oldest pupils in Chopin Class, will be learning about the reasons for 

and the events of the Battle of Britain and the significant impact it had on changing the course of events. This is a 

wide-reaching and engaging topic that will allow the children to be curious, to ask and seek answers to their many 

questions and to understand how both the power of creativity and communication resulted in our world becoming 

full of aviation success and challenges during the last 150 years.  In June, to enrich their learning all the children 

will be flying off to visit the Duxford Air Museum – what an exciting adventure! 

Willows Nursery Open Morning Our full-time nursery is a hive of activity and learning. It is a happy, caring 

place full of busy and confident learners. This month we are holding a special Open Morning on 17th May 

from 10-11.30am to invite new parents to come and visit our Early Years class, meet the team and see the curric-

ulum in action. Please contact the office if you would like to attend or if you would like to arrange a visit at an 

alternative time.  

Summer Sports The Summer term always provides the opportunity to get more active and learn new sports and 

physical skills. This month we have an exciting whole school day learning the skills of Bollywood dancing with a 

specialist teacher and our Year 5 and 6s will be completing their Bikeability training. We will also be thinking 

about how we can use our bikes, feet and scooters more to get about and leave the car behind as part of Walk to 

School week in May. 

Collective Worship This term our Rainbow Value is Friendship. The children will be exploring the concept of 

friendships in Collective Worship, how to be a good friend and why friendship is so important as a citizen of our 

world. We shall learn and reflect on the teaching of friendship in the bible and how Christians demonstrate friend-

ships to others as part of their faith and learn some new hymns to celebrate our friendship together  a community.  

Coronation Celebrations  To celebrate the King’s Coronation, we are holding a special Coronation afternoon 

this month. The children will come to school dressed in red, white and blue and we will be making crowns and 

singing our special Coronation song at the start of Collective Worship. An exhibition of portraits of King Charles 

by the children will be displayed at the Community Centre  during the Coronation weekend. Do pop along and 

admire their artistic skills!  

Year 6s  For our hardworking year 6s this will be their final term at primary school and as well as continuing to 

complete their primary curriculum learning and try their best in their SATs this month, they will begin to focus on 

their transition to High School. Part of this transition is to plan their project to raise funds towards their special 

Year 6 hoodies.  This fun but important project encourages them to problem solve, work together as a team, write 

publicity and explain their ideas to others as well as setting a budget and managing costs and income. It links well 

to our cogs of creativity and communication. We wish them lots of success this term in all they do and look for-

ward to participating in their fundraising event.  

Bags To Schools Just a reminder that we are collecting unwanted clothing and sheets etc to raise funds for the 

school. Bags are available from the school office and should be returned to school on the morning of              

TUESDAY  16th May ready for collection. Many thanks.  

Too Many Plants ?  If you have any spare vegetable or flower plants then the School gardening Club will make 

good use of them! Please drop them off in the school office . Thank you �   

 

:  
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Saturday 6th   May: 12 noon to 3:30pm at the Bedfield Hub 
Pre-order your yummy Waffles 

St Nicholas Bedfield 100 Club   Now is your chance to join our 100 Club or to 

renew your membership. The first draw will take place in June and thereafter in September,   

December and March. The owner of the first number drawn receives a £50 prize and the second 

£12.50. The cost for the year is £10 per number allocated. 

Please contact Jenny Hinchey on 01728 627134 for details 

Items for  June Magazine  newsletter by 19th May                                                              

to Val Swallow :  v.swallow44@btinternet.com or by post to: Ivy Cottage, Shop St  

Worlingworth IP13 7HX   If you require a PDF please email the  editor. 
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 CELEBRATE THE CORONATION WEEKEND IN BEDFIELD 

Saturday 6th   May: The Coronation: In the Hub 
From 10:30am         Live screening of the Coronation ceremony. 

Bedfield Bar opens. 
Teas, coffees, soft drinks and cakes available. 

 
12:00 - 3:30pm           Chestnut Waffles of Bedfield: 

           Pre-order to guarantee your first choice of delicious, 
sweet waffles. ( See Menu Oposite ) 

   

Sunday 7th   May: Coronation Big Lunch Party at the Hub 

10:30am Celebration church service at Worlingworth Church. 

 

From 12:00                             Community party: 

Bring a picnic. 
Bring your family and your neighbours! 

        Early arrivals may receive a limited-edition                       
Coronation mug! 

             Bedfield Bar opens. 

Teas, coffees, soft drinks and cakes available. 

Open Mic sessions: demonstrate your musical and 

other talents. 

Play Family Games. 

2:00pm Crown Parade - a chance for you and/or your chil-

dren to show off your Crown crafting skills. 

3:00pm         East Suffolk Morris Men 
3:30pm      Auction of Coronation Cakes 

Monday 8th   May: Celebrate Volunteers 

Please take time to say “Thank you” to all volunteers in our village & sur-

rounding area. Maybe visit someone who you know lives alone and would 

welcome company. 

From 11:00  Join the Friends of Bedfield Heritage at St Nicholas    

Church: For a Spring tidy up: bring shears, secateurs or a rake. 

Coffee, tea and biscuits provided!  

Bring your packed lunch and stay for a chat 

laugh afterwards. 

All activities are subject to funding, licences and weather conditions and the above programme 

may change at short notice.  These events are being organised by the Friends of Bedfield Herit-

age and the Bedfield and Monk Soham Community Club and profits will support the work of 

these organisations. If you wish to help - setting up, on the day, or clearing up – you will be 

welcomed!         Please contact Jane to volunteer: 07580 386015 or andjes@aol.com 
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HIGH SUFFOLK COMMUNITY BUS   (HSCB)- Weekly services to   :                             

Framlingham - Tuesdays,      Diss - Fridays     

 May services :   Bury 3rd and 20th,  Stowmarket 11th and 25th                                                        

Norwich  13th and 24th  Woodbridge  18th  

No service on 6th May due to Coronation  

Summer service to Felixstowe  will commence on May 15th  

        More details  Alan  01728 685694 / Val 01728 628068  or check web site             

All Timetables available on  www.combus.org.uk 

HSCB AGM   Tuesday 9th May  7.30pm 

Worlingworth Community Centre 

WORLINGWORTH AND TANNINGTON WI 

Next meeting  Wednesday May 3rd   7.00 for 7.15pm 

 New  members welcome  ( just come  on the night ) or call 

Val: 01728 628068 or Jenny: 01728 628798 

Bingo at the Community Centre in May 

Wednesday 10th May  open 6.30pm  Eyes down 7.30pm  run by  the Community 

Ccentre   Also on   Wednesday 24th May  For Badingham Pre school run by   

volunteers of Badingham  eyes down 7.30pm 

St Margaret’s, Southolt , Summer Service. 

6.30pm Saturday 1st July 

All welcome 

Please join us afterwards for Strawberries and Cream on the 

Green. 

A glass of wine and slice of The Kings Crown Cake to celebrate 

this Coronation Year. 

Fun Quiz and prize too! 

All proceeds go to St Margaret's Church repair fund. 
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Bedfield and Monk Soham Community Club 

What? - Hands on Exhibition   Where? - Bedfield and Monk Soham HUB  

When? - Monday 22 May between 3 p.m. and 8 p.m. 

Do you use this space?  If you do, this is an event not to be missed.  

This invitation is to anyone who uses the Bedfield and Monk Soham Community HUB or 

would like to. Whether inside, as a regular visitor on a Tuesday, or at one of the groups that 

meets at the HUB, or you may use the playing field or play area.  

The Community Club Committee is inviting EVERYONE to come along to look at the pro-

posals for developing the building and to let us know your views at our Hands-on-Exhibition. 

Light refreshments will be available, and you can drop in at a time that suits you between  3 

p.m. and 8 p.m. We look forward to seeing you. 

—————————————————————————————————— 

The Post Office is open every Tuesday morning from 9.15 am to 11.15 am in the Community 

Hub (pavilion). 

Did you know? Not only can you buy stamps and send parcels, but you can also bank cash 

into your bank account and withdraw cash (even if you bank with another provider). 

There is also a pop-up shop selling essential items.  

The pop-up Café also opens every Tuesday from 10.00 a.m. to 12 noon. Warm scones are 

always available to eat in or takeaway. Come and join us for a cuppa and a catch up with 

friends and neighbours. 

Our facilities are available for hire and details are available on the websites bed-

field.onesuffolk.net and monksoham.onesuffolk.net, or you can contact us via the email ad-

dress below.  

MONK SOHAM 

Both the Good Friday Sung Litany and the Easter Sunday service 
were well attended and enjoyed by all present. 

Coronation Sunday 

On Sunday 7
th
 May, 11am at St Peter’s Church, Monk Soham a 

Special Coronation Commemorative Family Service will take place.  

We would be pleased to see all who are able to attend. 

https://d.docs.live.net/5833cedaa0689a8a/Documents/Sports%20Club/events%20and%20flyers/bedfield.onesuffolk.net
https://d.docs.live.net/5833cedaa0689a8a/Documents/Sports%20Club/events%20and%20flyers/bedfield.onesuffolk.net
https://d.docs.live.net/5833cedaa0689a8a/Documents/Sports%20Club/events%20and%20flyers/monksoham.onesuffolk.net
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OTM Plumbing and Heating Ltd  

Specialist in bathroom   installations, 

maintenance and repairs 

For your local plumbing needs 

Free quotations 

07543900826 

 

AJS  CONSTRUCTION 

Groundwork and Building   

Contractors Landscaping,  

Mini  digger and driver    available 

 01728 861799/ 07746 213000 

D.G Carpentry and Joinery 

Renovations, , Extensions, Roofing,  

Kitchen installations Flooring  

Fb page D.G Carpentry  joinery  

Tel 07913 291732/ 

dgcarpentryjoinery@hotmail.co.uk 

Otmplumbingltd@gmail.com  

A brand new dog  

grooming   parlour has 

now opened called 

‘Handsome Hounds’.We 

are situated next to St Nicholas Church in 

Bedfield. We offer a complete grooming 

service for all dog breeds of all sizes and 

open Monday to Friday from 8am to 5pm. 
Please call Kay on 07765 443997, for 

more details                                               

Email suffolkhandsomehounds@gmail.com 

or just pop in to see us for price list. 

mailto:Otmplumbingltd@gmail.com
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     Hannah Day Beauty Therapist 

Qualified therapist offering Massage 
treatments, Indian head, Reflexology, 
Hopi Ear Candling, 

    Aromatherapy, Hot Stone, Pregnancy,  

    Deep Tissue, Oncology, Facials, Gels  

              and other treatments!  

             Gift vouchers available 

Flexible appointments available                                 
includingevenings and weekends.For more details or to 
book an appointment                                                        

please contact Hannah on 07880 953984 or 
email: hannahday77.hd@gmail.com 

Chimney sweep   
j.feltonchimneysweep@yahoo.com 

Tel Number 

01986 799175  

 

Bee T's Odd Jobs  • Local Handy-
man based in Worlingworth  •     
Facebook - Bee T's Odd Jobs  • 
WhatsApp - 07923097463   

Expert Foot Health Care   If you 

suffer or  need treatment for any of the 

following conditions. Nail Cutting, Hard 

Skin, Corns, Thick nails  athletes foot 

and much more. Contact  :                              

Keith 07421 743191 

Simply Beautiful by Anne 

Weddings, Curtains,     al-

terations, Much more, free 

estimates,  01379   

384097/07944894757 

mailto:hannahday77.hd@gmail.com
mailto:j.feltonchimneysweep@yahoo.com
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 Bedfield and Monk Soham Gardening Club Our May meeting, ‘Patio and 

Basket Gardening’ is Friday May 19
th

 at Garnetts Garden Centre, The Street, 

Hacheston, IP13 0DT.  Time in the evening tbc. Places are limited so booking is 

essential. This is a private event for our club so I’m afraid priority will have to be 

given to members. However, if you are interested, please do email me in case of a 

space. A discount on plants will also be offered. 

Don’t forget our Community Seed Swop at the Hub, Tuesday morning from 

9.15.  Everybody is welcome to take a look or donate any labelled unwanted, ex-

cess or harvested seeds (and treat yourself to the Hub’s legendary home-made 

baking and a hot drink)  further information, please contact,                                                              

Barbara Lee gardenclubgarden@gmail.com 

                        WEDDING DRESS FESTIVAL  

St Mary’s Church,  Worlingworth,  are planning a Wedding Dress Festival on      

9th September and would like to display, in the church, as many wedding 
dresses or outfits as possible to showcase a fascinating history of wedding at-
tire from people within our community. 

We are also on the lookout for dress forms on which to display the dresses. 
 
So if you have any of the above we would like to hear from you! 

Please contact Diana on 01728 628077 or dianartotten@gmail.com 
 

mailto:gardenclubgarden@gmail.com
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Crowns, fit for a Coronation  

The corgis  are returning to St Peters  Church Athlington  

from Sunday 7th May  to Sunday May 14th  

                      As they sniff out  the new display  of 50  newly  

decorated  crowns  

            Crowns, fit for a Coronation  

Details  01728 628661  https://engb.facebook.com/athelingtonchurch/  

 

The Feast of Saint Ethelbert,   King and Martyr.  

   Come and join us for a feast  fit for a King! 

    2 p.m. Saturday, 20th May at Tannington Church  

Cream teas and cake.    

Have a try at ringing Tannington’s  ancient bells.Get to know your church with a guided 

tour. 

A commemorative tree will be planted and blessed to mark this event and the Coronation. 

Everyone welcome   

https://engb.facebook.com/athelingtonchurch/

